CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, May 7, 2003

Voting Members Present: Andrews, Auth, Casten, Chlebicki, Cruise, Feuer, Furtado, Ganezer, Gasco, Goders, Gould, Jacobs, Jennings, Kaplan, Kowalski, Lyons, Malamud, Moscovici, Moy, Needham, Saunders, Smith, Sturm, Todd, Turk, Vanterpool, Waller, Watson, Weber, Welch and Wood, S. 

Voting Members Absent: Cokelez, Dominguez, Frickel, Furusa, C., Johnson, J., Leonard, Long, McCarthy, McDermott, Robles, Sheu, and Valle

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members:  Ambrosetti, Brown, A., Dowling, Gordon, Lindsey, Lyons, Pardon, Parham, Rodriguez, A., Walton, Whittemore 

Guests:  Bell-Waters, Bohman, Crill, Frieze, Luong, Pomerantz, Porter, Prosser, and Woods
Call to Order at 2:40 p.m.

Approval of Agenda




M/S/P

Approval of Minutes




M/S/P

Chair’s Report

Chair Whetmore talked with several faculty about the Senate’s relocation to the Claudia Hampton Lecture Hall.  There is a sense that we would be better off going back to Loker Student Union. The Senators agreed that they like Loker Student Union better.  Senators would like coffee served at future meetings.  Whetmore said that we would work on this.  

Whetmore asked the Senators to review Senator Smith’s analysis of the Senate Survey, which was conducted on February 19, 2003.  He asked the Senators to please give him feedback.

Whetmore announced that at 5:00 p.m. today in the Sculpture Garden there would be a formal presentation for the recipient of the Lyle E. Gibson Award and the Outstanding Professor Award.  Faculty would also be recognized for their years of service.

Whetmore announced that Jim Woods in Admissions and Records sent out an email  that the campus now has the capability to turn in grades electronically.  Whetmore also expressed concern about expediting and streamlining graduation checks.

Whetmore welcomed ASI President Solache and thanked him for all of his help in the Senate.

Second Reading Items FPC 02-21—RTP Processes

Senator Malamud said that regarding the 1st year it looks as if the President has no discretion but on other years he does.  Malamud wanted the document to be consistent and said that the President should have the final word for each year.  Senator Goders said that the language should be the same as in the first probationary year “The president or his designee” he said that the Senate was designating the VPAA inappropriately.  AVP Ambrosetti said that the President might use the VPAA as his designee.  VP Walton said that the title should be Provost and VPAA.  Goders said that he was uncomfortable about starting the cycle over in the 4th year.  Senator Saunders was unclear about the sequence and wanted to know how the process worked if a faculty member came on board with a year or two of tenure.  FPC Chair Christie said that if a faculty member were hired with two years towards tenure he/she would start their RTP cycle at year three. M/S/P.
EPC 03-09 Resolution to Establish Writing Intensive Courses—EPC Chair Jennings said that this resolution would establish a graduation requirement that each undergraduate student must take two writing intensive courses.  Senator Gould had three points he wanted to make:  He said that the math department has no problem with this requirement, which is a good thing.  He wondered if in the Science areas would lab reports satisfy the requirements.  Some science faculty said yes and some science faculty said no.  Lastly, Gould said that if anyone proposed that this resolution must go through UCC instead of through the Senate he would definitely want to respond.  Senator Casten said that instead of the 15-page requirement that 5 pages should be appropriate.  Jennings said that these are just guidelines and that the requirements would be negotiated with the departments.  Jennings said that he has been assured that the Writing Competency Committee would be agreeable to this. Senator Feuer said that a number of short assignments are more effective totaling 15 pages over the course of the semester.  Goders said that a matter of funding and budget is raised at top of page 2.  Unless we are expecting a windfall the Senate should be very careful about this.  He was not sure that this statement belonged in this resolution.  He also said that it was his intent that this document not go through UCC.  Senator Moscovici said that many faculty are against having a committee make decisions about their curriculum.  Jennings said that the intent was to have them work together, and without the approval of the department and the committee it would not proceed.  Senator Jacobs said that several short papers totaling up to 15 pages would work.  Malamud moved to remove the first paragraph on page three and Casten seconded it.  Gould said he would agree but it says “subject to”.  Smith said that writing research tells us that the most effective way for students to improve their writing is to do revision in the same assignment.  It’s up to the faculty to decide how much revision—Malamud and Casten withdrew their motion.  Malamud asked that #1 be deleted, and said that he did not want to have to obtain prior approval of a course from an outside committee.  There was a motion to delete item #1 on page three and it was seconded.  Senator Saunders said that, by deleting #1 on page three, departments could decide to shorten assignments significantly by not having to go through the committee. Christie said this should be voted down;  if we have no review we have no program.  Malamud said that he did not know if he should be offended or not-- he said that he was not trying to cheat the system, but this process backs everything up and slows everything down.  Malamud said that the University needs to trust the faculty to comply with the rules.  Jennings said that the guidelines become more rigid if you don’t have some kind of group there to help.  Senator Auth said that when she read the document it sounded like collaboration.  Her understanding is that through a year’s process we would develop a class that would be writing intensive.  There was a vote to eliminate item #1 on page 3.   19 were opposed, 7 were in favor.  Senator Kaplan said that faculty are going to be intervening at the key intervals.  He said that there should be merit pay for faculty who would teach these writing intensive courses and there should be training provided to faculty as well.  Kaplan said he could not vote for this and said that he believed it was a public relations thing.  There is no requirement for faculty to have any training.   Larry Ferrario said that the departments have a keen sense of how to structure and organize a writing assignment.  The faculty within the disciplines is in the best position to help students become better writers in their majors.  Senator Vanterpool said that the purpose of the resolution is to “not to establish a policy”.  Jennings said this would change policy Vanterpool said it seems that we are engaging in an experiment.  Casten said that Item #5 on page three could be a problem and that the courses in the PE department that have writing have 35 to 40 students-- we don’t have the resources or graduate assistants to have smaller classes.  The Provost said that there would be one full-time position to support writing intensive courses.  Feuer said we are asking students to write in the fields of their disciplines to be able to present an article.  Senator Ganezer asked why we were rushing such a major project and that there is no controlled pilot to see if this would work.  Ganezer said that we are ignoring math and science skills which of all the basic skills is the biggest problem for students on this campus.  There has been no move to put this requirement in General Ed.  Jacobs said that in many cases faculty could see how well a student understands the content of a course by how well they write about it.  Andrews said that he teaches all GED students and tells them that their objective is to make him understand what they are writing.  Acting Dean Dowling said that it’s hard to be against better competency of our students.  He said that the resolution needs to be firmer.  He said that the Provost is 100% behind the project and wondered if anyone had done an analysis to find out the cost.   Dowling said that he did agree with part of what Kaplan said and would not want a program with no training.  He said that he does not agree with merit pay.  M/S/P

EPC 03-10—Financial Support for Writing Intensive Courses   M/S/P

EPC 03-03 Posthumous Certificate of Achievement 

Gould said the requirement that a student must have completed 90% of their program is unreasonable and should be changed to 85%.  He said that this was a friendly amendment.  The friendly amendment was accepted.  Gould said that the procedure was too lengthy and that the certificate is just meant to make family feel better.  Charmanyne Bohman said that the original draft was meant for an actual degree, which required more process.  Since this was for a certificate of achievement the process could be shortened. Gould moved to return to the EPC Committee for revision.    Gould wanted the committee to make the process less complicated.  Casten moved to take out the sentence “assemble a file…” to take the entire line out.  The motion was seconded and all were in favor.  Gould moved that the document be taken back to EPC and be revised.  Casten seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  The document would be returned to committee and brought back to the floor of the Senate in the fall.

EPC 03-12—Data for PTE 

Goders was shocked and could not believe faculty members conceived it.  He finds that this whole issue of norming but won’t fix the problem.  Many years ago norms were released and were so high they destroyed the process.  Kent Porter said there was a PM to suspend norming PTE's for one term and it went on indefinitely.  Senator Gasco said that we should be using norms to improve our teaching.  She said she would want to know where she fit in compared to other faculty on the campus and in her department.   Casten was uncomfortable with aspects of the resolution and wondered if departments could have a choice.  She said that there are a variety of factors in evaluations.  Whetmore said each department should be encouraged to use norms.  Casten said it should read, “May design norms”.  Goders said the language does matter and faculty should be very careful if the intent is to make this resolution a mandatory policy.  Goders moved that the document be taken back to committee for a fresh start in fall.  There was a vote and this was not approved.  Christie said he did not know what the fear was about.  Lindsey said the University knows that the under preparedness of our students seems to be at odds with the good grades they receive.  We need to know more about grading practices and PTE evaluations.  M/S/P
4:00 Provost Report

Provost Walton said we have purchased plagiarism system known as “Turn It In”.  This is a terrific program that is user friendly and helps faculty detect plagiarism.  Senator Welch said that she was very supportive of this program although it only looks at on-line sources; information coming from journals etc. would not be checked.  

The Provost announced the faculty awards ceremony this evening and encouraged all faculty to attend.  Whetmore thanked Provost Walton for all of her hard work and dedication and told her how much the Senate and Faculty appreciate her.  Whetmore also wished AVP Ambrosetti well as he leaves to take a Provost position back east.

President’s Report

President Lyons said that he missed the opportunity to come to Senate meetings these past several weeks while he has been going through radiation treatment.  He said he drafted a letter to Whetmroe about some of his concerns.  The President said that the budget situation is not good.   He said that the L.A. Times today had an article in it about the possibility of a bond set up to fix the state deficit.  It would require raising the state sales tax.  The President said that all the CSU Presidents have been summoned for a special meeting in Sacramento regarding the grim budget picture, and there is no way to sugar coat the situation.  The President said that he would be working with the Senate during the summer.  

The President mentioned the SARS virus and alerted the Senate that the University would be developing a plan to deal with this epidemic.  He said that Berkeley has stepped out there with a plan and that the Chancellor’s Office would want us to have a plan in place as well.  He said that there is strong concern about this problem but that we don’t want to overreact.

The President said that he has listened to faculty conversations and debates and is concerned that there is this belief that the University is in favor of remediation and opposed to quality.  The President does not want anyone to think that it is an either/or position.  We have to work harder to get students from better schools.  The really good students in the feeder schools are not coming here.  He said that because we are working with remedial students does not mean we are opposed to quality.  He spoke of the Urban versus Metropolitan University, and said that we are by definition a “Metropolitan University” although we get several students that come from urban schools.

Whetmore proposed the following Executive Committee for 2003-2004:  Chair--Edd Whetmore, Vice Chair--Ann Chlebicki, EPC Chair--Lyle Smith, FPC Chair--Rod Hay and Parliamentarian--Cynthia Johnson.  M/S/P.

Statewide Senate

Vanterpool went over the process for administrative review.  He said that the committee reviewed five administrators and that three reviews were completed-- Gordon, Pardon, and Whittemore.  A final report by the committee has been written and would be sent to the President.

The report goes to the President and the president meets with the committee.  He said that AVP Ambrosetti’s evaluation is mute since he is leaving but the committee would be writing a summary and sending it anyways in order to be helpful to him.  He said that Alphonce Brown is also up for review this semester.  

Jose Solache thanked the Senate and the President and introduced the new ASI president David Gamboa.  David said that he is looking forward to working with the Senate.

Open Forum

Sheila Wood said that the ASI passed a resolution to raise the undergraduate GPA to 2.5 and the graduate GPA to 3.0 in order to serve ASI officers.

Meeting adjourned at 5p.m.

Respectfully Submitted by

________________________


____________________________

Mary Brooks





Edd Whetmore

Chair’s Assistant




Chair, Academic Senate

